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By David Sumner, K1ZZ
It is customary for the presidents of the ARRL and the Radio Amateurs of Canada (RAC) or their designees to be invited to attend the others’ Board Meetings. This year Jim Haynie had another commitment, as did Rod Stafford and Joel Harrison, so I volunteered to attend my first RAC Board Meeting.

Since 2000 the meeting has been held at the NAV Canada Training and Conference Centre in Cornwall, Ontario. This is a large, modern facility where Canadian air traffic controllers and military personnel are trained in air navigation. Excess capacity is rented out to non-profit organizations. Lodging is comparable to a hotel and meals are served in a cafeteria.

It took about 6-1/2 hours to drive the 360 miles from Connecticut to Cornwall, plus a stop for lunch. Cornwall is located on the St. Lawrence River at a point where the river forms the international border. NAV Canada is located on the river about 4 miles east of the bridge to/from the US. I have entered Canada more than a dozen times and have never received such a grilling on entering any country as I did this time. I don’t know the reason. Either there has been a general tightening since September 11, I was picked at random for intensive scrutiny, or it had to do with Canadians’ displeasure at what they regard as insensitivity on the part of President Bush in the aftermath of the Canadian “friendly fire” casualties in Afghanistan the previous week. (Most Canadians want to be supportive but they don’t like being taken for granted. I expressed condolences on behalf of all Americans when I was invited to speak at the start of the meeting.)

At the present time there are just 5 Directors of RAC: Daniel Lamoureux, VE2KA, Doug Leach, VE3XK, Bob Cooke, VE3BDB, Earle Smith, VE6NM, and Dennis Livesey, VE7DK. There are vacancies in the Atlantic (VE1/VE9/VY2/VO1/VO2) and Midwest (VE4/VE5) Divisions. The National Executive consists of President Bill Gillis, VE1WG, First Vice-President Joe MacPherson, VE1CH, Secretary Dawn MacKay, VE1MAK, Treasurer Bill Rothwell, VE3FGW, Honourary Legal Counsel Tim Ray, VE3XV, General Manager Debbie Norman, VA3RGM, and several additional Vice-Presidents: Jim Dean, VE3IQ, Regulatory Affairs; Ken Pulfer, VE3PU, Government & International Affairs; Pierre Mainville, VA3PM, Field Services; and (not in attendance owing to the death of his sister) Don Rowed, VE3KII, Industrial Liaison. Also in attendance were Alan Griffin, Editor, The Canadian Amateur, and several volunteers who spend their Wednesdays at RAC HQ in Ottawa helping Debbie Norman get the work done.

Before the meeting began I had the opportunity to have a quiet beer with Ken Pulfer and to review the status of the WRC-03 7-MHz issue. Since September 11 the Canadian military has much greater influence on spectrum allocation issues and has taken a strong position against reducing fixed service spectrum by more than 50 kHz in order to solve the amateur/broadcasting incompatibility. Ken wanted to assure me that Canada remained wholly supportive of the 300-kHz amateur allocation in Region 2 and that it would support amateur expansion elsewhere if it were possible to do so without impacting the fixed service. This will be difficult; the spectrum now allocated to amateurs and broadcasters amounts to 350 kHz and broadcasters outside Region 2 are not going to sit still for a reduction in their 250 kHz, any more than amateurs in Region 2 would sit still for a reduction in our 300 kHz. Ken agrees that extending the amateur band below 7000 kHz simply isn’t going to happen; there is strong opposition in several different parts of the world to doing anything to the 6765-7000 kHz band except possibly upgrading the land mobile service to primary. Ken reminded me that while he is now attending Canadian preparatory meetings for WRC-03 as a RAC representative, he is not going to be on the Canadian delegation and so he will lose this access once the meetings become delegation-only. (Jim Dean is slated to represent RAC on the WRC-03 Canadian delegation; Ken will attend for the IARU.)

The format of the RAC Board meeting departed from past practice. Thursday evening was devoted to dispensing with the routine business, including acceptance of reports. The highlight was a report on an upcoming membership promotion campaign that seemed to me to be well thought out. It includes a prize drawing for which they have requested donations, including from ARRL (we have sent three boxes of books and CDs to be used for that purpose). The campaign was put together by an ad hoc group chaired by new Director Bob Cooke. RAC membership is presently stagnant at about 6,300, of whom only 300 are in Quebec – by contrast RAQI, the provincial organization, has about 5,500 members. There are about 43,000 licensed amateurs in Canada. RAC’s annual budget is about US$200,000, 70% of which comes from membership dues.

For the second year in a row RAC was able to post net revenue of about US$20,000. This is quite an achievement for an organization that was technically insolvent two years ago. Getting there was painful; it required that staff be cut to the irreducible minimum and a reduction in the publication of TCA from 11 to six times per year. The staff reduction required that they do some things that seemed counterproductive, such as dropping the sale of ARRL publications. They are now ready to take on a bit more and are stepping up their Web sales through www.rac.ca/store/. 

On Friday and Saturday we split into four breakout groups with 5 or 6 participants each, to discuss in turn six separate topics and bring our recommendations back to the full group for presentation and distillation into a Board motion. Earle Smith served as the overall facilitator. The six topics were:

1. RAC Website

2. The Canadian Amateur Magazine

3. Ongoing membership recruitment and retention

4. RAC callsigns

5. Affiliated Club Program

6. Life Memberships

The smaller groups encouraged creativity; people were less reluctant to offer unusual ideas than they might have been in a larger group. It was also a useful team-building exercise.

The outputs on the first three topics were fairly predictable, the principal issue being how to deliver on a moral (and practical, if they want members in Quebec) obligation to provide French-language content when RAC lacks much capability in this area. Then things got interesting.

There are 14 RAC-suffixed callsigns assigned to RAC, one in each call area (VE1-VE9, VY0-VY2, and VO1-VO2). The director is nominally responsible for the call signs within his jurisdiction; this varies from the two Ontario Directors who share a callsign at one extreme, to 5 in the case of the Atlantic Director (presently vacant). QSLs are an enormous headache; the requests come to RAC HQ but the logs (if any) and blank cards are elsewhere. RAC sponsors a WARAC Award for contacting RAC stations but it’s difficult for award chasers to get QSLs. So, instead of providing positive visibility for RAC the program has become a liability. The following motion was adopted:

Because the RAC Board of Directors is desirous of increasing organizational visibility, it is moved that Directors, Executive, and volunteers actively pursue 

· increased overall use of RAC callsigns, both in contest and general operation

· electronic logging (Cabrillo or ADIF)

· prompt 100% QSLing in response through use of electronic log produced labels

· all “on” for RAC contests

· centralized QSLing and storage of logs

· establishment of a protocol for use of RAC callsigns.

One director voted against the motion (the other substantive Board actions over the weekend were unanimous). The discussion illustrated one of RAC’s major problems, which is that it is perceived as an “Eastern” organization in a country where there is deep distrust of the East in the West. Any move toward centralization, even of QSLing and storage of logs, is negatively perceived in some quarters. I was asked to describe Logbook of the World, which they see as a potential solution to the QSLing problem.

RAC has 150 affiliated clubs out of an estimated 1200 clubs in the country. In Ontario the affiliated club program is working quite well, but it is very spotty in other parts of the country. The Board decided to write to every known club in the country and offer them enrollment as a RAC affiliate unless they decide to opt out. As part of the membership campaign, clubs will be given recognition based on the percentage of their members who are RAC members – something like bronze for 40%, silver for 60%, and gold for 90%. Some clubs have been taking out “club memberships” (one per club) instead of encouraging individual members to join RAC, so the Board voted to discontinue the sale of memberships except to individuals.

RAC inherited Life Members from both CARF and CRRL without the funds to cover any future liability. They wrote to the Life Members seeking some voluntary contributions, but the letter apparently did not explain the situation very well and requires further clarification. Because it sends a mixed message to be trying to ease the burden of existing Life Members while recruiting new ones, they decided to discontinue the sale of Life Memberships (very few have been purchased recently, anyway).

Saturday night was marked by a banquet with live entertainment (a magician who provided lots of opportunity for comic relief) followed by the unveiling of a new line of RAC apparel and membership items.

The most contentious issue was left until Sunday: RAC’s relationship with the Defense of Amateur Radio Fund. DARF exists to fund the expenses of an amateur representative on Canadian delegations to WRCs, and RAC has encouraged contributions to DARF for that purpose. Bill made it clear to all attendees that Board deliberations are confidential except for the actual decisions taken, so I cannot go into detail with regard to the discussions. Suffice it to say that the following motion was unanimously adopted: “Moved that the DARF Trustees be advised by registered mail that RAC support of DARF will cease within 30 days upon their receipt of registered letter from RAC unless sufficient evidence is provided to RAC that appropriate banking procedures have been put in place, that signing officers have been appointed, and that a bank account has been established.” The letter was mailed on April 29.

It is expected that the two vacancies on the RAC Board will be filled soon; qualified candidates have been identified and are being interviewed.

The members of the Board and Executive were gracious enough to say that I had contributed to their meeting, and I feel that my attendance was mutually beneficial. There was a good spirit of collegiality and I was accepted as “one of the gang.” 

There are several possible cooperative ventures that RAC would like to discuss with ARRL, but they may not turn out to be practical. I will take these up with Mark Wilson and Dennis Motschenbacher.

_____

